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Notes of the meeting on 10 February 2012 at Merton Civic Centre


	Attendees:
	
	

	
	
	

	Chair:
	Yvette Stanley (YS - Chair)
	LBM – Children, Schools and Families

Director of Children, Schools and Families 

	
	
	

	Board Members:
	
	

	
	Cllr Maxi Martin (MM)
	Cabinet Member for Children’s Services

	
	Julia Groom 
	LBM/NHS SW London

	
	Ian Petherbridge
	St Marks Centre – for Merton Community Empowerment Network (CEN)

	
	Anne Hoblyn (AH) for Prabitha Ramsingh
	External Relations Manager 
JobCentre Plus, South London District

	
	Monica Aziz (MA)
	Merton CAMHS

	
	Anne Howers for Adam Wickings
	Sutton & Merton Community Services/Royal Marsden

	
	Melissa Caslake (MC)
	LBM – Children, Schools & Families

Head of Social Care

	
	Theresa Leavy
	LBM – Children, Schools & Families

Interim Head of Social Care

	
	Julie Phillips
	LBM – Adult Social Care

	
	Dave Hobday
	MVSC

	
	Ayub Khan (AK)
	South London Connexions

	
	Mark Lawrence 
	Metropolitan Police

	
	Mark Clenaghan (SB)
	SWLSTG - Merton

	
	
	

	In attendance:
	
	

	
	Eva van Vetzen
	NHS Sutton & Merton

	
	Simon Deakin (SD)
	LBM – Children, Schools & Families 

- Partnership Development Manager

	
	Bev Selway
	LBM - Virtual Behaviour Service

	
	Evereth Willis
	LBM - Equalities and Community Cohesion Officer

	
	Simon Guild
	LBM – Information Manager

	
	Allison Jones
	LBM – Early Years Service Manager

	Apologies/Absent:
	
	

	
	Cllr Peter Walker (PW)
	Cabinet Member for Education

	
	Paul Ballatt (PB) 
	LBM – Children, Schools & Families – Head of Service, Commissioning, Strategy & Performance

	
	Michael Sutherland (MS)
	LBM – Children, Schools & Families –

Service Manager Policy, Planning & Performance

	
	Dick Wolfenden (CB)
	Borough Commander, Metropolitan Police

	
	Andy Redfearn (AR) 
	YMCA – for Merton Community Empowerment Network (CEN)

	
	Chris Frost (CF)
	MVSC

	
	Tina Harvey (TH)
	Headteacher, St Ann’s Special School

	
	Shelly Dolan
	Royal Marsden

	
	Helen Cook (HC)
	LBM – Adult Social Care

	
	Jan Martin (JM)
	LBM – Head of Education

	
	Sue Rimmer (SE)
	South Thames College - Principal

	
	Wendy Veazey (WV)
	Primary Heads

	
	
	

	CC.
	Jonathan Lloyd, Angela McGinlay, Gillian Dickinson, , Dee Jupp, Sandra Garvey, Catherine Byde, Graham Dyson, Denise Hobbs, Naheed Chaudhry


	
	Item
	Action

	
	
	

	1.
	Attendance and apologies for absence
	

	
	
	

	
	Apologies were noted.  
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	2.
	Minutes of last meeting and matters arising/ Action Points
	

	
	
	

	
	The minutes of 30 September 2011 were agreed for publication.
	

	
	
	

	
	Immunisation – See below Item 9.
	

	
	
	

	
	Budgets – the need for a more general report from partners was superseded by the use of the last meeting slot for a CYPP priorities event.  YS reported that LBM savings will be finally agreed by Cabinet on 7th March.  ML reported that a £50K budget used form many young people’s activities has gone which will result in significant gaps.
	

	
	
	

	
	YS noted that this highlights the need for all partners to look at budgets carefully and in a joined up way.
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	3.
	Anti-Bullying Strategy
	

	
	
	

	
	Bev Selway presented on the strategy and its action plan plus the Activity & Impact documents.
	

	
	
	

	
	Anti-bullying work has had a much higher profile in recent years, and the new Ofsted framework covers cyberbullying, homophobic bullying and more.  DfE guidelines also emphasise the need.
	

	
	
	

	
	There was a focus group as part of the recent Ofsted inspection which looked at partnership working and learning, covering schools, youth services, further education, transport and play.  Initial indications are that findings were very favourable.
	

	
	
	

	
	In Merton the work is pulled together by a multi agency group including the police, council, early years, schools, transport etc. The strategy has tried to map the activity, what is working well and what are the next steps. The action plan is monitored termly.
	

	
	
	

	
	Four themes have emerged:
	

	
	
	

	
	1. Information sharing and use of data
	

	
	2. Embedding good practice
	

	
	3. Involvement and participation of young people
	

	
	4. Reinforcing and monitoring partnership working
	

	
	
	

	
	The Tellus4 survey told us that there has been a significant 22% drop in bullying.  This was reinforced by the results of the young residents survey.  Schools have also indicated that they think their anti-bulling policies are working.  Most bullying takes place in playgrounds
	

	
	
	

	
	There has been a degree of external challenge: the Anti Bullying Alliance came to Merton and commented on the high quality of the work and that young people were at the heart of the strategy.
	

	
	
	

	
	YS noted the value of partnership working clearly evident in anti-bullying work.
	

	
	
	

	
	ML commented that there could be a gap where bullying turns into crime.  There is a rise in youth crime which is a form of bullying.  Bev Selway noted that knife crime work is being fed into the action plan as it is reviewed.
	

	
	
	

	
	DH noted that a range of activities is happening with the VCS including work with schools.
	

	
	IP noted the work being done with parents with mental health issues whose children can often be bullied.
	

	
	
	

	
	Cyber bullying is also being reviewed and the MSCB e-safety strategy was published on Safer Internet Day, 7th February.
	

	
	
	

	
	The Board agreed that a report should be presented to it annually.  Bev Selway will report again in January 2013.
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	4.
	Community cohesion strategy
	

	
	
	

	
	Evereth Willis presented on the refresh of the strategy.  Questions on what is to be achieved have arisen.  The work should focus on mutual respect and tolerance as well as the wider agenda of social cohesion.
	

	
	
	

	
	A mapping exercise is seeking to establish the Merton story, particularly for the rising numbers of BAME, faith and new communities.  There is clearly good work going on, and we need to build on this.
	

	
	
	

	
	The strategy has developed into a very high level one, with targets for actions on the ground within other strategies, e.g. anti-bullying, employment and skills, health and getting young people more involved.  There is also a need for capacity building, e.g. around volunteering.
	

	
	
	

	
	Keith Shipman is involved in the work to monitor community tensions for Children, Schools & Families, and this intelligence gathering needs to be strengthened.
	

	
	
	

	
	MC noted that health inequalities are a part of this picture, and AH also commented that health visitors have a role to play.  AH will contact Evereth.  JG noted that this priority might need to be revisited.  Evereth will look at this before it goes to the Merton Partnership on 21 February.
	AH/EW

	
	
	

	
	
	

	5.
	Early Years Needs Assessment
	

	
	
	

	
	Eva van Velzen presented – a copy of the PowerPoint is distributed with these minutes - and identified negative factors in early years and the impact this has on child development.  The assessment goes across both Merton and Sutton and focuses on Children’s Centres and health visiting services and the needs of children 0-5.  The information will be published on the JSNA website.
	

	
	
	

	
	AJ noted that caution should be use in concluding what the reach of individual Children’s Centres actually is – some users cross borough boundaries – the assessment is necessarily a high level study.
	

	
	As the services are extended to three year olds targeting becomes more essential.  Children’s Centres now have area profiles and much tighter performance management, especially on the take-up by deprived and minority groups.
	

	
	
	

	
	YS commented that this is a very useful piece of work and it should also be seen by the Health & Wellbeing Board
	JG

	
	
	

	
	
	

	6.
	Information sharing and data security
	

	
	
	

	
	Simon Guild brought a revised information sharing agreement across the five south west London boroughs, developed with the mental health trust.  It has been through the Caldecott Board.  
	

	
	
	

	
	Data sharing issues require some smoothing out, with such an amount of data on families being held.  There are limited legal requirements here, but the agreement will help to improve the quality of sharing, reducing delays and errors it is hoped.
	

	
	
	

	
	The content needs to be reflected in training, and is already in the Children’s Trust induction and the CAF.  It is needed for smaller organisations as well.  
	

	
	
	

	
	Areas for future development include involving the VCS, and MVSC, and how commissioned services are covered – work is happening around amended contracts.
	

	
	
	

	
	In terms of secure electronic transfer of data, the council is evaluating a system which can be used by all partners, ProofPoint.
	

	
	
	

	
	The Board endorsed the protocol and encouraged all relevant parties to sign up to it.
	All

	
	
	

	
	
	

	7. 
	Performance report
	

	
	
	

	
	The performance reports were tabled and will be available electronically on the webpage.
	

	
	
	

	
	YS noted there are no dramatic changes.  AH confirmed that actions are being put in place to address immunisation issues, including robust data exchange with GPs.  They are also engaging the VCS through a future Involve meeting.
	

	
	
	

	
	There may be changes to assessments monitoring in future.
	

	
	
	

	
	JG stated that obesity data show changes in 2010/11, and schools will be getting prevalence data this year.  There is a worrying picture developing for the increase between Reception and Year 6, when the levels of obesity tend to be those expected fro adult life.  JG will provide a summary of the next meeting.
	JG

	
	
	

	
	
	

	8.
	Safeguarding – feed back from Ofsted inspections
	

	
	
	

	
	Announced Inspection of Safeguarding and Looked After Children - MC fed back from interim indications given before official publication of the findings on 24 February.
	

	
	
	

	
	22 different judgements are made, and these were given as ‘good’ across the board.  Notable strengths include partnership working with the VCS, good use of resources, and the robust way the MSCB has held services to account.
	

	
	
	

	
	The 20 multi agency case audits were well received, including obtaining audits from GPs which can be difficult to achieve.
	

	
	
	

	
	An action plan to address areas for development will be drawn up
	

	
	
	

	
	An event is being held to publish the report on 27th February.
	

	
	
	

	
	Thanks were expressed to all for their support and commitment.
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	9.
	Children & Young People Plan refresh
	

	
	
	

	
	YS noted that with the number of different strand of current activity, the Trust needs time for reflection before embarking on a full revision of the CYPP.  A new version will need to focus on narrowing the gap and targeting, including a strategic view of early intervention and prevention services.  The Board agreed that this work should start in Summer 2012.
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	10.
	Performance Reward Grant
	

	
	
	

	
	This project has been affected by the decision of the government to write to all local authorities offering some funding to do a piece of work around the ‘327 troubled families’ they have identified as being in Merton.  As there is a cross over with the PRG locality work at Phipps Bridge, a consultant has been commissioned to look at the data analysis with partners.  This may need to match resources with the borough-wide work.
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	11.
	Young People’s participation in the Children’s Trust Board
	

	
	
	

	
	Options for increasing direct engagement were presented.  It was noted that the Young Advisers are revising their work programme for the coming year and they may also have a role in the development of the CYPP.  Paul Ballatt will bring more options to the next meeting, though it is thought unlikely that they will attend meetings, but act as a stakeholder reference group.
	PB

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	Dates and times of next meetings
	

	
	
	

	
	27th April 1.30-3.30
	

	
	13 July 1.30-3.30
	

	
	(Venues tba.)
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